Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting held on April 12, 2011
Present:

Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Josh Lee, Adam Strain, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Also Present:
Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom Lehmann, City 


Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Brian Mielke opened the city council meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Mielke requested a moment of silence to reflect on the life of former Mendota Building Official Russ Wahl.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/ Strain) to approve the March 8, 2011 minutes with the following correction:  Page 4, under staff comment, should be a space after Officer Convery informed council 12…Passed 5-0.

Agenda:  The agenda was approved as presented.  Passed 5-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Strain to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented and to pay the following disbursements with the addition of the Xcel Energy bill for the street lights in an amount to be determined.  Passed 5-0.

General Fund:
Met Council​—Wastewater Charge for April


$  1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for March

$  2,000.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal



$     832.50

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$  8,357.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights



$     363.10
PERA—For March




$     135.00

State Withholding—1st Quarter



$       71.69

Payroll taxes—SS & Medicare 1st Quarter


$     399.00

Dakota County—Voting Ballots



$       11.25

Aggregate Industries




$         8.63
Lilli Suburban Newspapers—Public Hearing for Variance
$       14.38
Jennifer Bruestle—Phone Service/Copies/Env.

$     371.68



  Website renewal

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary March


$  1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:
Xcel Energy 2/22/11-3/23/11



$         9.95

It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the transfer of $1,384.27 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, as well as a transfer of $7,000.00 from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund to maintain the General Fund Balance.  Passed 5-0.

Public Hearing on the adequacy and effectiveness of the Storm Water Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP):
Public Hearing opened at 7:46 p.m.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle provided Mendota residents with information regarding the Best Management Practices (BMPs) the City of Mendota is required to perform and document through the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency’s (MPCA) MS4 Permit.  Clerk Bruestle stated the MPCA has three standards within the BMPs the city has to follow, which include:

1.  Education Program—The City of Mendota must educate the public regarding storm water management practices through educational material provided with sewer billing statements.

2. Plan Review—The City of Mendota must scrutinize construction plans to make sure no source of pollution is infiltrating the storm water system.  

3.  Documentation—The City of Mendota must ensure the BMPs are implemented through the documentation of erosion/ sediment control, as well as measures the City takes to address the needs and/or changes within the storm water management program.

Mendota resident Nancy Whalen inquired as to where the storm water system was located.  Clerk Bruestle informed Mrs. Whalen the storm water system consists of the curb and gutter along Highway 13, with catch basins located on both sides of Highway 13 near Lucky’s 13 Pub, as well as catch basins toward the end of Mendota along Highway 13.  Also, the culverts located near the park are part of the storm water system which is cleaned out in the spring to remove sediment and debris.  Mrs. Whalen asked what could be done to correct the ponding issue she encounters directly in front of her property along Highway 13 when the snow melts or after a heavy rain.  MN/Dot has resurfaced Highway 13 over a period of many years, which has caused the water to pond along Highway 13 instead of allowing the water to flow through the gutter to the catch basin.  Clerk Bruestle will attempt to raise this issue with MN/Dot when the state continues the curb and gutter system from the northeastern portion of Highway 13 in 2012.
There being no further discussion or comment, the SWPPP Public Hearing was closed at 7:41 p.m.

Conditional Use Permits:

Motioned by Strain, seconded by Lee to approve the following conditional use permits for outdoor storage:
Fun Jumps Entertainment


Landmark Fence

Lucky’s 13 Pub



Bard Flowers

Berg Plumbing & Heating

Passed 5-0.

Approval of Liability Coverage Waiver from the League of MN Cities Insurance Trust:
Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Lee to not waive the monetary limits on municipal tort liability established by Minnesota Statutes 466.04.  Passed 5-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 7:46 p.m.  Nancy Whalen and Tom Dahlgren were present to review the storm water management plan (swmp) to be completed by Dave Walia of Axel’s River Grill.  Council informed Mrs. Whalen and Mr. Dahlgren that Mr. Walia is still testing soil samples of the property and will not have the swmp completed for a couple more weeks.  Carl Robinette is concerned with drivers speeding through Mendota along Second Street, as well as driving through the stop sign without stopping.  

Public comment closed at 7:53 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Lee:  Council Member Lee is concerned with the potholes on D Street by the Sibley Historical House.  Council agreed a volunteer road crew will be established to repair the potholes, since the bid from Alan Bebel was too high.  A volunteer crew will be established in May.

Council Member Strain:  Council Member Strain is concerned with drivers speeding through town on Second Street during all hours of the day and night.  Mendota Heights Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated residents should call the Mendota Heights Police and provide the time of day and the license plate number so the police can track the vehicles.  Council Member Strain is also concerned with the upcoming burning ban and inquired if Mendota will be affected.  Mendota Heights Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated the burning ban will take effect on Friday, April 15th, 2011 at 9:00 a.m.  This ban includes recreational fires as well.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated after the ban is lifted, residents can have recreational fires, which consists of a 3x3 fire burning until 11:00 p.m.  Fires larger than 3x3 require a permit from the State Fire Marshall.
Council Member Ralston:  Council Member Ralston informed council the city received a check for $299.64 from the NDC4 Cable Commission, which constitutes 25% of franchise fees collected from Comcast for fiscal year 2010, pro-rated for the number of Comcast subscribers in Mendota.  Council Member Ralston informed council he was approached by a local business, who requested the opportunity for local businesses to adopt a pole in Mendota and place a banner on the pole that advertises their business.  Council was supportive of the idea.  Council requested the local business purchase the banner, and place advertisement for the City of Mendota on one side of the banner, with advertisement for the business on the opposite side of the banner.  Council Member Ralston will follow up with the local business regarding this matter.  Council Member Ralston informed council Tim Perron fell off his bike on Saturday, April 9, 2011, which resulted in multiple injuries.  Council Member Ralston believes Mr. Perron fell from his bike as a result of the accumulation of sand on Highway 13.  Clerk Bruestle attempted to contact MN/Dot to request a schedule of street sweeping for Highway 13, but has not been able to receive such a schedule as of yet.

Mayor Mielke:  Mayor Mielke stated the city mail is available for review.  Mayor Mielke requested council to develop a staffing schedule for the Mendota clean up day scheduled for April 30, 2011, from 8:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  Mayor Mielke reiterated the potholes will be repaired by a volunteer crew in May, 2011.  Mayor Mielke requested City Clerk Bruestle to contact Total Repair to schedule the streets to be swept.  Mayor Mielke informed Council he met with Representative Hansen to discuss LGA cuts and how the deep cuts impact a small city such as Mendota.  Mayor Mielke stated he argued the case Mendota is a small city with low to moderate income residents and such deep cuts would affect our city to a greater degree than larger cities.  Mayor Mielke requested Enterprise funds be spent to repair the gazebo in the park.  Clerk Bruestle informed Mayor Mielke the Enterprise funds are low due to not receiving any funds from the VFW for the past 5 months, and the American Veterans checks have been substantially lower than previous years.  Council is concerned with the non-payment from the VFW and the inconsistent amounts received from American Veterans checks.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the state may be able to review the charitable gambling forms for the city to determine if the amounts are accurate.  Also, council requested Clerk Bruestle inquire as to if the city could receive any funds from the Bingo games at Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Mayor Mielke requested Clerk Bruestle schedule sewer cleaning for the end of April, 2011.
Council Member Perron:  Council Member Perron informed council she recently received a quote from Aqua Care to maintain the park pond for $878.00 from May to September, 2011.  Aqua Care would control duckweed, water meal, aquatic weeds and algae.  Council thought this cost was high and requested Clerk Bruestle to contact the DNR to determine if the city can maintain the pond, as well as receive recommendations as to what treatment options would be best.  Council Member Perron inquired as to when the park equipment would be removed, such as the merry go round, the baby swings and the spring animals.  Clerk Bruestle and City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed Council Member Perron the insurance company has never contacted the city requiring the city to remove the park equipment by a specific date.  The insurance company informed the city if new equipment is purchased, it should replace the before mentioned equipment.  Council agreed the city would wait to remove the equipment when the city receives a letter requiring the city to remove the said equipment.

Staff Comment:
Building Official David Neameyer:  Building Official David Neameyer provided an email update to Clerk Bruestle which stated he received one building permit for April for the replacement of a roof.  Also, Building Official David Neameyer is concerned the builder for 5 Windy Ridge has abandoned the construction of the house.  Building Official David Neameyer will follow up with the owner/ builder.
Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  No comment.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed council the variance law will be changing, and when these changes go into effect the city ordinances will need to reflect the changes as well.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed council the previous sewer cleaning expense is considered eligible for the I/I Surcharge Program.  As such, the City of Mendota will be removed from the Metropolitan Council’s I/I Surcharge program.

There being no further business, it was moved (Strain/Lee) to adjourn the meeting at 8:33 p.m.  Passed 5-0.

